M.O.R.E.

Mandates Sub-Committee Organizational Meeting
MEETING MINUTES

Thursday, April 25, 2013 

1:00 PM in LOB Room 1C 

The meeting was called to order by Chairman, Representative Sayers at 1:10 P.M.  

The following sub-committee members were present: 

Rep. Fox, Rep. Nicastro, Rep. Sayers, Rep. Ziobron, Elizabeth Gara, James Jaskot, Sal Luciano, Dave Roche, Leo Paul,  Barbara Henry, Sheila McKay, Fillmore McPherson, Art Ward and Ben Wenograd

The Chairman, Rep. Sayers welcomed everyone. Opening remarks were made.
Rep. Sayers stated the committee could meet one more time next week if members were in agreement. Committee members agreed to meet again next week.

Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to Prevailing Wage.
Rep. Ziobron introduced Mr. Paul Camara, a general contractor who has experience working in Connecticut and in Massachusetts under the sub- bid law system. 

Mr. Camara stated the Massachusetts Filed Sub-Bid Law system identifies the sub- bid contractors prior to a bid opening while in Connecticut a general contractor is the only named contractor in a bid opening. Further, a general contractor might appear to be less expensive during the bid opening but when the sub-bid process begins the cost can increase dramatically.  

Mr. Paul stated that Connecticut did have a Filed Sub-Bid Law and did not know why Connecticut repealed it years ago. 
Rep. Sayers stated that OLR is researching the sub-bid law system and its potential savings.
Mr. Roche stated that savings to municipalities that occur through the filed sub-bid law  system occur at the start of the process, whereas in Connecticut the savings go to the general contractor who shops around for the best priced sub-contractor once he has been awarded the project 

Rep. Ziobron stated that the CT Filed Sub-Bid Law was repealed in 1991and requested an explanation regarding its repeal. She stated her desire to continue the work of the Prevailing Wage subgroup further beyond today’s meeting.  

Rep. Sayers stated that on any given construction project 25% of the cost is wages and the remaining 75% is construction costs. She noted that within the 25% of costs going to wages a large portion goes to the non-prevailing wage sectors like engineers, thus Prevailing wage is a small portion of construction costs. Rep. Sayers stated that the 75% of construction costs should be looked for savings. 
Mr. Paul stated the prevailing wage sub-committee recommended a single number threshold for new and refurbishing projects.
Rep. Sayers suggested the need to better define what qualifies a project as new construction or rehabilitation. 

Rep. Sayers introduced Ms. Melissa Russell, President of Registrars of Voters Association of Connecticut (ROVAC) and Ms. Sue Larson, ROVAC Legislative Committee Chairman to discuss SB 4 “An Act Concerning Early Voting”.
Ms. Russell did not support SB 4. She cited increase costs relating to hiring poll workers, purchasing new equipment, safeguards, security and possibly having to pay overtime because the polling location would have to be open for 8 days and 1day  would have to be a weekend day from 9AM to 5PM. 
Ms. Russell did support “No Excuse Absentee Ballots (NEAB)” as an early voting method. She stated it would be less expensive, a citizen would have 45 days prior to an election to come into Town Hall to vote and town clerks have systems already in place to handle absentee ballots. 
Mr. Ward stated that seven day Early Voting does not increase voter turnout and estimated it would cost Bristol $40,000.00 per election.
Mr. Wenograd stated that voting mandates ensure democracy. He stated the M.O.R.E. Commission is not the right place to address this topic.
Mr. McPherson stated he supported ROVAC’s opposition to SB 4 and commented on the disruptive and expensive nature of early voting legislation and made a motion to oppose SB 4 unless state funding was provided. 
Mr. Ward stated he supports state funding for mandates.
Mr. Paul made a motion to draft new language for SB 4 that would allow for “No Excuse Absentee Ballots”.
Mr. McPherson endorsed the change and concurred with Mr. Paul’s motion.
Rep. Sayers stated the committee would send a letter to the Senate stating their support for” No Excuse Absentee Ballots”.  

Ms. Russell stated ROVAC supports PA 12-73 “An Act Concerning Polling Places for Primaries, Registrars of Voters, Registry Lists, Voting District Maps, Election Returns and Supervised Absentee Voting at Institutions.”  The bill allows for consolidation of polling places as a cost savings measure.
 Mr. McPherson stated he was concerned about safeguards and insuring undue manipulation under the consolidation law. 

Ms. Larson stated SB 778 “An Act concerning Polling Places for Primaries” applies only when there is an estimate of 40% turnout or less. She stated the candidates are consulted and an agreement is reached in advance of Election Day. 

Mr. Wenograd stated that the actual bill language should be distributed for discussion and consideration.
Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to HB6637 “An Act Concerning the Discontinuance of Highways and Private Ways by Municipalities” and stated the item will be discussed at next week’s meeting to allow for further research by Mr. Stratton.
Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to P.O.S.T. and introduced P.O.S.T. Chairman and Cromwell Police chief, Anthony Salvatore.
Chief Salvatore stated that state troopers are not certified by P.O.S.T. A former state trooper must conform to P.O.S.T. authority, meet requirements and certifications. Chief Salvatore stated there is a difference between state trooper training and municipal officer training and that specific P.O.S.T. training requirements are mandatory by law for those who want to be a municipal police officer compared to a state trooper. He referenced mandated certification areas: missing persons, domestic violence training and juvenile law. He stated when the certification officer reviews a candidate’s qualifications, a determination is made regarding areas a candidate is proficient and deficient in and what areas need to be addressed. A new officer recruit must attend 22-24 weeks of training at the Police Academy and a minimum of 10 weeks of field training at a cost to the sponsoring municipality of $50,000.00.
Rep. Sayers asked if returning veterans would qualify for municipal officer positions and stated a returning veteran might already have the required P.O.S.T. training.
Chief Salvatore stated the Military Police would have to complete the entire Police Academy course because the training the Military Police receive is not the same as a police officer and he referenced as an example, the lack of domestic violence training. 
Rep. Nicastro stated that Bristol adds 5% to an applicant’s hiring evaluation if the applicant has had Military Police training.
Mr. Ward stated that communities often lose officers to other municipalities shortly after their training has been completed.
Chief Salvatore stated the legislature repealed the two year rule which mandated officers remain in their sponsoring communities for two years. He stated that Cromwell instituted a policy thru their Board of Selectman which addresses charges assessed if a newly trained officer leaves to serve in another community. 
Mr. Ward stated he would like to see the receiving community pay a proportional cost of training to the original sponsoring community.
Chief Salvatore stated he has noticed that the bigger cities are recruiting officers from small municipalities.  He thought the Legislature should address the issue.
Rep. Sayers thanked Chief Salvatore for his comments.
Mr. Luciano stated that some municipalities offer full pensions instead of a 401-K.  He stated if you offer a pension it might address the retention issue.
Rep. Fox stated that sometimes police officers change municipalities due to self- driven motives and not municipal considerations.
Mr. Paul stated considerations for example, getting married, having children and where one lives can impact whether or not an officer stays in a small, lower paying town or if they move to a larger town/city with better pay and benefits. 
Ms.Henry thought a newly trained officer should be required to stay within a sponsoring community for an initial period of time.
Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to outstanding and ongoing mandate discussions:
Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to the mandate that requires municipalities to pay for storing evicted tenants’ possessions.

Ms. Gara stated the mandate requires the landlord to transport possessions, but the towns have to pay the costs. She stated the cost should be returned to the landlord.

Ms. Henry supported Ms. Gara’s statements and stated this is a very difficult issue and an expensive one.
Mr. Ward stated the towns have to absorb the cost of an auction of tenant’s items.
Rep. Fox stated he would research the status of relevant legislation before the Planning and Development Committee for next week’s meeting.

Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to the Conveyance Tax and stated that due to the budget, Rep. Sharkey, Speaker of the House, can’t do anything with this during this session, it can be addressed in the future.
Rep. Nicastro made a motion to have the Mandates Sub –Committee chairman send a letter to the Connecticut General Assembly requesting a more equitable manner for the municipalities to collect fees on behalf of the state.

Mr. Luciano stated the Mandates Sub-Committee should continue to address this issue.

Rep. Sayers asked for a voice vote and it carried unanimously.

Rep. Ziobron stated she would like to continue to look at EMS and the PSA contracts.

Mr. McPherson stated he would like to see relief from the mandate requiring Election Day Voter Registration.

Rep. Sayers stated that Election Day registration would move duties from the Town Clerk to the Town Registrars. The biggest cost associated with this issue is Information Technology required to check the registration of an individual from another municipality.
Ms. Gara suggested the Advisory Commission on Intergovernmental Relations (ACIR) identify mandates that have a significant financial impact and hold public hearings to address cost solutions. 

Rep. Sayers announced the next Mandates Subcommittee meeting is scheduled for Thursday, May 2, 2013 at 1:00P.M.

Rep. Sayers adjourned the meeting at 2:50P.M.

Submitted: Maureen O’Reilly, Shane Henry and Michael Werner
